
President & CEO – Joanne F. Casey 

intermodal.org 11785 Beltsville Drive, Suite 1100, Calverton, MD 20705-4049 301-982-3400 

                                                                                 

 

 
June 20, 2023 
 

Dear Senator:  
 
As a member of the Senate Committee on Health, Education, Labor, and Pensions, I am writing on behalf of 
the Intermodal Association of North America (IANA), a leading transportation trade association representing 
the combined interests of the intermodal freight industry. Ahead of the Senate Committee on Health, 
Education, Labor, and Pensions June 21 executive session to consider the Richard L. Trumka Protecting the 
Right to Organize (PRO) Act, S. 567, I am sharing IANA’s opposition to the proposal. Enclosed in this letter, I 
have outlined the various negative impacts it stands to have on the intermodal supply chain.   

 
As the only transportation trade association that represents the combined interests of intermodal freight 
providers and customers, IANA represents more than 1,000 corporate members, including railroads, ocean 
carriers, ports, intermodal truckers and over-the-road highway carriers, intermodal marketing and logistic 
companies, and suppliers to the industry. IANA’s associate (non-voting) members include shippers (defined 
as the beneficial owners of the freight to be shipped), academic institutions, government entities, and non-
profit trade associations. This diverse and broad-based group of stakeholders opposes the PRO Act for a 
number of reasons, which are outlined below. 

 
Motor carriers are crucial participants in the nation’s international and domestic intermodal network. For 
decades, the prevailing business model for intermodal trucking companies that transport freight, prior and 
subsequent to movements by water and rail, has involved the use of independent contractors. The 
independent contractor business model is indispensable to the intermodal industry, offering operational and 
financial flexibility to motor carriers, allowing them to adapt and respond to natural elasticity and volatility in 
the cargo transportation market. The PRO Act would adversely impact this business model and will have a 
negative effect not only on the intermodal industry, but the entire supply chain. 

 
Second, the PRO Act wrongfully eliminates important liberties enjoyed by owner-operators, many of which 
are small, minority-owned businesses. 
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independent contractor issue in more detail. 
 
In summary, IANA strongly opposes the PRO Act as it is currently drafted. The legislation essentially 
eliminates the independent contractor model for motor carriers involved in intermodal drayage. Disruption 
caused by this wholesale destruction of this existing business model will have an adverse effect upon the 
entire intermodal supply chain, injuring not only motor carriers, but also rail and ocean carriers, third-party 


